VILLAGE OF CORONA

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Special Meeting

January 26, 2010

5:30 PM

A Special Meeting of the Corona Village Council was held on January 26, 2010 at 5:30 P.M. at Corona Village Hall, Corona, New Mexico.

PRESENT:

MAYOR

William E. Hignight

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

Sherrill Bradford

Terri Racher

Samuel Seely

Kimberlee Smith

EMPLOYEES:
Janet Verna, Clerk/Treasurer

Turner Wilson, Public Works Director

VISITORS:

See attached list.

ABSENT:

None
The Mayor called the meeting to order.

Pledge of Allegiance

FIRST ON THE AGENDA
Approval of Purchase Requisitions and Review of Purchase Vouchers

The Mayor stated there were no Purchase Requisitions to approve.

The Mayor asked if there were questions regarding the Purchase Vouchers.

Councilor Racher asked why the trash had been higher in November than it had been in October and December.
Turner Wilson stated Lincoln County Solid Waste had hauled twice during the month of November.
Councilor Bradford asked what had been purchased by Denise Williams at Staples.

The Mayor stated the purchase had been for office supplies for the Library: tape and book processing materials.

No other questions were asked regarding the Purchase Vouchers.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Minutes

The Mayor asked for a motion to table the approval of Minutes.
Councilor Racher made a motion to table the approval of Minutes until the next meeting.
Councilor Seely seconded the motion.

Councilor Smith:  For

Councilor Racher:  For

Councilor Seely:  For

Councilor Bradford:  For
None Opposed.

Motion Passed.

NEXT ON THE AGENDA
Approval of Resolution #10-03 Regarding Budget Adjustments
The Mayor asked for a motion to approve the Resolution.
Councilor Seely made a motion to approve Resolution #10-03 Regarding Budget Adjustments.

The Mayor asked for a second.

Councilor Racher seconded the motion.

The Clerk stated the only Budget Adjustment was for the $25,000 Planning Grant.

The Mayor asked if there were any questions.

Councilor Seely asked where the Planning Grant money had come from.

The Clerk stated it was the New Mexico Finance Authority Planning Grant the Council had approved at the last meeting.

The Clerk noted the closing date had been changed because Ed Newville would not have the opportunity to review, approve and return the documents before the original scheduled closing date on January 29, 2010.  She stated the closing date had been changed to February 12, 2010.

The Mayor stated Ed Newville would be in Corona on January 28, 2010 to review and approve all the NMFA documents, and he would also confirm with the Lincoln County Clerk in Carrizozo that there were no pending liens on file involving the Village of Corona.

The Mayor called the vote.

The Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Racher:  For

Councilor Bradford:  For

Councilor Smith:  For

Councilor Seely: For

None Opposed.

Motion Passed.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA
Approval of Resolution #10-04 Regarding Cemetery Operations

The Mayor asked for a motion to approve the Resolution.

Councilor Bradford asked if an addition to the Resolution could be made.

The Mayor stated an addition could be made but first a motion would have to be made so the agenda item could be discussed.

Councilor Seely made a motion to approve #10-04 Regarding Cemetery Operations. 

Councilor Smith seconded the motion.

Councilor Bradford stated she would like to add “casket site opened and closed by the family”.

The Mayor stated the option was not listed on the Resolution since there was no charge for that grave site situation. 
Councilor Bradford suggested a small fee be changed for marking the site in order to insure the placement was correct.  She felt it should be noted because in the past some grave sites had been opened and closed by the family, had been dug crooked and had caused alignment problems.

The Clerk stated there also was no fee for a cremation site opened and closed by the family. 

Discussion followed regarding a family opening and closing a grave site.

Councilor Seely stated there was always a little extra dirt that needed to be dressed after the closing.

Councilor Bradford commented that there was no extra dirt if it was closed correctly.

Mr. Wilson stated it was the family’s responsibility if they wanted to leave the dirt all over the neighboring graves.

Councilor Seely stated when he had been asked to close a grave, Louis had to go back behind him and do some final clean up work with a shovel.
Mr. Wilson stated the Village did not own the grave sites nor maintained the grave sites.

The Mayor stated it was the family’s responsibility to maintain the grave after closing.

The Mayor stated the Resolution should state what the Village expected so the Village employees would not have to go behind the family to do final clean up work. 

Councilor Bradford also stated she felt “maintaining the grounds” needed to be eliminated from the Resolution because it made it sound like the Village was responsible for maintaining the grounds.

Mr. Wilson stated the Public Works staff did maintain the cemetery grounds.

Councilor Racher said we should not commit to that in writing.

Councilor Bradford agreed.

The Mayor agreed “maintaining the grounds” should be eliminated from the Resolution.

Councilor Racher asked why the Village was now charging a fee.

The Mayor stated the Village had always charged a fee, but the fee had never been officially adopted.  
The Mayor stated there had not been anything to fall back on that gave the fees creditability.  He stated he felt strongly they needed a Resolution in place that said what the fees were for cemetery services.  
The Mayor said when he and the Clerk started it was understood that the price was $100.00 per grave, but he never found anything written down that had been officially adopted by the Council. 
The Mayor stated the situation had the potential of becoming problematic because there were no problems digging the graves, but there were problems closing the graves on Sundays.  
The Mayor stated there were only three employees to do the work, and he had been lucky up to now to have been able to arrange for the graves to be closed on weekends.  He also stated he could not force the employees to work overtime, and there might come a time when there would be no one to close a grave on a weekend.  
The Mayor also stated if the backhoe was down the Village would not be able to dig any graves like what had recently happened.   
The Mayor stated Councilor Seely had recently closed a grave for the Village because there was no one available to close the grave on a Saturday.
The Mayor stated he did not want to get into a situation where he would have to tell a family the Village could not have a grave site ready for the specific time they had requested.

The Mayor went on to explain he had contacted a few people in the area to ask if they would be willing to dig graves, and he was able to find several people that were interested.  He stated he then asked what they would charge for doing the work, but only one person would give him a rate which was $250.00.  He stated he called the others back, and they also agreed to the $250.00.
The Mayor stated it would not be a good business practice to pay the contactor more then what was being collected.
The Mayor stated he settled on the price of $250.00 since the contactors had already agreed, and he knew the amount was closer to what the actual cost of digging a grave was compared to the current $100.00 rate. 
The Mayor stated if he sat down with Turner and figured out the cost of man power and for running the equipment he did not think $250.00 would cover the costs.
The Mayor stated he wanted the Council to decide if they wanted to run it as a business and recoup the amount it cost the Village or to decide it was ok to subsidize the grave digging.
The Mayor stated he had put the Resolution before the Council so the administration would have something before them to show the public the Council had approved the fees for grave digging services.
Councilor Bradford stated years ago when the volunteers were digging the graves no amount had ever been charged.  She stated when there were no longer enough volunteers to do the work, her father had purchased a backhoe attachment, and an amount was charged until the equipment was paid for.  She stated when the Village took over the task of digging graves they must have continued the fee.  

Councilor Bradford stated to her knowledge that was the history, and she thought that was the reason why the price had never been officially approved by the Council and written down.
Councilor Racher stated she had contacted some small communities with similar situations and found Floyd charged $200.00, House charged $300.00 and Tucumcari charged $400.00.
The Mayor stated he had called larger places, and the prices ranged from $750.00 to $1,200.00.

Councilor Smith expressed her opinion that she was not comfortable with raising any prices.  She stated at that moment she was not sure what the right answer was and thought it was something they all needed to think about and discuss again.  She stated she felt it was her responsibility to keep the peoples’ best interest in mind when it came to the cemetery.   She stated she valued the cemetery a great deal. She stated she understood they needed to run the community as a business, but she also felt they needed to give a little too. She stated they had pounded the citizens with extra rates for trash and water, and the citizens were seeing extra bills coming their way.  She felt this was a little too much.  She stated the bottom line was she was not comfortable.
The Mayor stated he understood how Councilor Smith felt.  He stated he had put the issue off for the past three months but felt it had to be dealt with.

Councilor Racher stated she understood the Clerk needed some back up for the amount to charge.

The Mayor stated they could keep the fees as they were, but they still needed a formal policy in writing.

Councilor Seely asked the Mayor if he had sat down and figured out the time it took.

The Mayor stated he had done a quick overview. A couple hours with two people – probably 5-6 hours x two people at time-and-a-half - it added up close to $250.00.

Councilor Bradford stated that amount did not include equipment.

Turner Wilson stated he didn’t want to argue with Councilor Smith, but he wanted to point out many of the people being buried in the cemetery were not from Corona.  He said he would agree with her if the people being buried in the cemetery were paying bills in Corona but that was not the case.
Councilor Smith stated the reason why people came back was because they had value in the community. The people buried at the cemetery grew up in Corona, they left to do their own thing but they came back because they had value in the community.
Turner Wilson stated he didn’t think it was fair to the people who lived in Corona to subsidize the cemetery. 

Councilor Smith stated she felt they needed to give a little.

The Mayor stated if the Council decided to keep everything the way it was, they needed to recognize the people who lived in Corona and supported the community financially were going to be subsidizing the cemetery.

Councilor Smith stated she did not mean to keep it exactly like it was currently, but she felt they needed to have some common ground.

The Mayor reviewed the proposed fees:  Casket - $250.00 from $100.00.  Cremation: $75.00 from $50.00 and the Cremation (opened by the Village and closed by the family) $35.00 from $25.00.  

The Clerk stated she would make sure she added the situations that had zero fees.
The Mayor stated Councilor Smith had proposed to table the Resolution and to discuss it again after everyone had more time to think about it. 

The Mayor stated they could take all the time they needed to make a decision.

Councilor Racher stated she had one citizen tell her she would rather pay a little extra on her bill each month.

Councilor Bradford stated there had been a lot of talk about it around town as well as other things that had no basis.

Dan Williams asked to confirm his understanding that there was no cost to the family for opening and closing a grave themselves.

The Mayor stated there was no cost for that situation.
Dan Williams asked how many burials took place in a year.

The Mayor stated 5 to 10 per year.

Robbie Smith stated it was not a hit if there were only 5 to 10 burials per year. 

The Mayor stated the motivation behind the Resolution was not because they were losing money.  He stated he was trying to make it equitable for everyone, and more than anything else they needed a paper to fall back on.

Councilor Racher stated she recognized Janet, Jacque and Turner were the ones who needed to enforce it, and they needed some sort of written directions.
The Mayor stated the fee could be $100.00, nothing or whatever Council would like it to be.  He stated he put together the prices trying to make it equitable because that was his job, but Council needed to tell him in the end what to do.  He stated he didn’t have any stake in it but to make it right. 

Councilor Smith stated she thought if no one was available to cover a grave it was the Village’s responsibility to make sure the grave was covered.  She understood that the employees did not want to work overtime.
The Mayor stated he did not say the employees did not want to work overtime.  He stated that sometimes they have other commitments on the weekends and are not able to work.

The Mayor stated under those conditions he would have no other choice but to find someone else to do the work.  He stated he could not force the employees to work overtime. He stated he might be forced to tell a family he did not have anyone to cover the grave.
Discussion followed regarding weekend funerals.

Councilor Bradford stated it was important to have a fee for “opened by the Village and closed by the family”.  She said most of the funerals were going to take place on the weekends because of modern technology and working family members.  She asked Turner Wilson what he thought the price for that should be for that situation.

Turner Wilson calculated the time and equipment and stated about $100.00 not including the equipment.
The Mayor stated the cost of renting a backhoe was $75.00 to $125.00 per hour.

Discussion followed regarding fees.

Councilor Smith suggested to table the Resolution until the next meeting.

The Mayor stated they could take their time making a decision, and the Resolution could be tabled again if that was what needed to happen.
Councilor Smith made a motion to table the Resolution until the next meeting.

Councilor Racher seconded the motion.
The Mayor called the vote.

The Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Seely:  For 
Councilor Racher:  For
Councilor Smith: For 
Councilor Bradford:  For
None Opposed.

Motion Passed.

The Mayor said he would be happy to answer any technical questions on the topic.
Councilor Bradford thanked the Mayor for bringing the situation to the Council as she knew there were problems, and she stated it was probably the most difficult thing they would have to tackle as a Council. 

The Mayor stated it would probably be the most political thing they had ever done.  He stated he needed a piece of paper, and he tried to put forward the prices that were the most reasonable for the work being done.  

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Fire Department- Brad Gage

Brad Gage addressed the Council on the current activities of the Fire Department.
$585,000.00 for Fire Station Construction – FEMA Grant
$302,000 for a Fire Apparatus – FEMA Grant

$110,000 for Equipment – FEMA Grant

$7,000.00 for Brush Truck Equipment – Cooperative Forestry Assistance Grant
Wildfire Training Class 

The Mayor asked Mr. Gage how many active fire fighters there were.

Mr. Gage stated 12 members.
The Mayor asked how many fire fighters had been trained and rated as Fire Fighter1.
Mr. Gage stated 75% of the members.
The Mayor complimented the Fire Department in achieving a high level of training among members of a volunteer organization.

Mr. Gage agreed and stated usually small organizations such as Corona only had one member rated as Fire Fighter 1

Discussion followed regarding the smoke detector project.

Mr. Gage stated they had received a truck donation from El Paso Natural Gas.

He stated it was a good vehicle for traveling, and they were very happy about receiving the donation.
The Mayor thanked Mr. Gage for attending the meeting and presenting the update to the Council.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Public Works Update- Turner Wilson

Water:  
Mr. Wilson reported he had drained Tank 1 and there were a few problems with previous patches.  He stated he could repair the patches in house for about $1,200 instead of the bid he had received for $17,000.  He stated the overall condition was acceptable except for the patches, and the tanks would be useable until they could get grant money for total rehabilitation.
2009 Water Facts
Mr. Wilson reported the 2009 Water Facts.
Unaccounted water - 10% or 1,722,335 Gallons
Water Produced - 17,510,719 Gallons

Water Billed – 15,788,384 Gallons
Discussion followed regarding unaccounted water.

Mr. Wilson expressed that 10% was not bad considering the industry standards.  He stated last year’s unaccounted water had been 14%, and he was happy with the 4% improvement.  He stated he would like to have another 4% improvement next year.
Mr. Wilson reported the Pond had used 5,281,600 gallons.
Gas:  
Mr. Wilson reported the Natural Gas System was running well.

Trash:
Mr. Wilson reported Green Tree Solid Waste Authority had contacted him to report problems with recycling – He stated he was told they now only accepted plastics 1-7 and absolutely no plastic bags.
He stated the Clerk was making a new flyer to communicate the information to the community. 
Mr. Wilson reported he finally had received the valve for the compactor but would have to wait for the weather to warm up before he would be able to complete the installation.

Wastewater:

Mr. Wilson reported he had found a few items needing to be corrected that he had not noticed before.  He stated he would have the items corrected when construction on the Wastewater Treatment System began again.
Mr. Wilson reported the Backhoe had needed repairs.  He stated he recently had spent $2000.00 on repairs, and he felt it was now in good running condition.  He stated the cost of maintaining heavy equipment was expensive.
Mr. Wilson asked if there were any questions.

Councilor Bradford thanked Mr. Wilson for grading the road.

Mr. Wilson stated the grading had been done by the Highway Department.

Dan Williams asked Mr. Wilson if he had any sound equipment for detecting leaks and wondered if the equipment was cost effective.

Mr. Wilson said no, but he stated he previously had looked in to it.  He stated the cost for basic equipment was around $5,000.00, and he decided he would continue to use a stethoscope.

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion Items from the Mayor

1.  The Mayor reported the NMDOT meeting had not taken place in Corona.
The Clerk stated the meeting had been moved to Roswell.
2.  The Mayor stated Ed Newville would be in Corona on Thursday to review the                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        documents for the Wastewater Grant /Loan and the 40 Year Water Plan Grant.
3.  The Mayor stated they had Paul Savedra lined up to complete the Master Water Plan and Preliminary Engineering for the water system.

4.  The Mayor discussed the need for the Water Storage Tanks to be rehabilitated and compared the current bid for $17,000 with the bid received last year for $80,000.
5.  The Mayor reported the requested stop sign at the corner of Katrina Road and Old Crown Street had been installed.
Dan Williams stated it had been a very good idea to install the stop sign.

The Mayor asked if there were any other comments or questions.
Councilor Bradford stated she had attended the Green Tree Solid Waste Authority meeting earlier that day.  She stated that Debra Ingle expressed her thanks to the Village for the sympathy card that had been sent.

Councilor Bradford reported Dave Parks had been working very hard on a resolution for a defensible space project for all of Lincoln County.

Councilor Racher stated she thought a similar project had been tried before.

Dan Williams asked if the resolution was for funding or taxation.

The Mayor said he was not sure, but he thought its purpose would be to encourage land owners to create defensible space, but the resolution could also reference an ordinance or law to require defensible space to protect homes. 
Councilor Racher reminded everyone to attend the Artist’s Reception for Jim Klukkert on Saturday, January 30, 2009 at 2:00 pm.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Adjournment
Councilor Smith made a motion to adjourn.

Councilor Seely seconded the motion.

The Mayor called the vote.

The Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Bradford:  Yes
Councilor Racher:  Yes
Councilor Smith: Yes
Councilor Seely: Yes
None Opposed.

Motion Passed.
Approved

__________________________
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William E. Hignight, Mayor
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Janet L. Verna, Clerk/Treasurer
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